
ZONING BOARD of ADJUSTMENT 
OF MASON CITY, IOWA 

 

AGENDA 
 

Tuesday, April 1, 2025, 4:00 p.m.  
2nd Floor Conference Room, City Hall 

First Street N.W. 
 

Item 1:  1.1 Call to Order and Roll Call  
 1.2 Election of Officers 
  

Item 2: Adopt the Agenda 
 
Item 3: Approval of Minutes, March 4, 2025, meeting 
 
Item 4:  Variances  

 4.1:  City of Mason City:  a request for a variance to allow construction of a hotel 
form in the Z5 Central Business Zoning District that occupies less than 70% 
of the area of the lot. Property is located at 214 S. Delaware Ave. 

Item 5:  Special Exceptions 

 5.1:  City of Mason City:  a request for a special exception to allow construction 
of a hotel form in the Z5 Central Business Zoning District with a rear yard 
setback greater than the 25 ft. maximum allowed rear setback.  Property is 
located at 214 S. Delaware Ave. 

 
Item 6:  Conditional Use Permit 

 6.1:  Chad & Mandie Weaver:  a request for a conditional use permit to allow 
construction of a detached accessory building greater than 1,200 sq. ft. that 
occupies no more than 30% of the area of the rear yard. 

  
Item 7: Old Business 

 7.1  White Knuckle Inc./River City Moto:  further consideration of a request for 
a variance to allow vehicle sales and a rental function on a lot less than 
30,000 sq. ft. in size  Property is generally located  on 4th St. SW 
approximately ½ block west of S. Federal Avenue.  Application was initially 
reviewed on February 4, 2025 and postponed at the request of the Board 
pending additional information from the applicant. 

  



Item 8: Staff Update 

 8.1 Ex parte communications & conflicts of interest 

 

Item 9: Adjourn  

 

 

In accordance with Title II of the American with Disabilities Act as it pertains to access to Public 
Meetings, the Development Services Department of the City of Mason City, upon 48-hour notice, will 

make reasonable accommodations for persons with special needs. 
Please call (641) 421-3626 if you need assistance. 



DRAFT 
 

MINUTES 
Mason City Zoning Board of Adjustment 

In-Person Regular Meeting 
Tuesday, March 4, 2025 - 4:00 PM 

 
Item 1: Call to Order and Roll Call     
 

John Robbins introduced himself to everyone present as a new Member of the 
Board. 

 The meeting was called to order at 4:02 PM. 
Board members present: Evans, Matthes, Sjostrand, Hines & Robbins 
Staff present: City Administrator- Aaron Burnett, Director of Development 
Services- Steven Van Steenhuyse, Planning and Zoning Manager- Tricia Sandahl, 
and Administrative Assistant to Development Services- Regina Card 
 
Roll was called:  
 

Evans Yes Hines Yes 

Matthes Yes Robbins Yes 

Sjostrand Yes   

   
Item 2: Approval of the Agenda 

 
Approval of the Agenda: The agenda was approved as submitted.  

 
Item 3: Approval of Minutes 
 

February 4, 2025, Regular Meeting Minutes: As there were no changes the 
Minutes were adopted as submitted.  

 
Item 4: Variances 

4.1: White Knuckle Inc.- River City Moto: 

Sandahl presented the staff report.  

The applicant is requesting a Variance to Title 12-12-6.H, which would allow a 
vehicle sales and rental function on a lot that is less than 30,000 sq. ft. in size. The 
subject property is an unaddressed parcel generally located on the south side of 
4th St SW and 1/2 block west of S. Federal Avenue. 
 
The applicant proposes to establish a vehicle sales and rental function on the lot. 
The vehicle sales will be an extension of the existing vehicle sales business he 
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operates on an adjacent lot. The property is zoned Z4 Multi-Use District. The 
Zoning Ordinance requires that a lot used for a vehicle sales and rental function 
be at least 30,000 sq. ft. The subject lot measures 21,428 sq. ft. A variance is 
required for this request. 
 
The relevant City departments and utility providers were asked to comment on 
this application. The following comments were received: 
• The Iowa DOT noted that state law prohibits the parking or sales of vehicles on 
the DOT right-of-way. No vehicles may be parked on the right-of-way of 
southbound US Highway 65. Staff noted that the same restriction will apply to 
vehicles parked on the City right-of-way including the 4th St. SW right-of-way 
and the alley abutting the east side of the subject parcel. 
• The City Engineer’s office noted that their records indicate that there are water 
and sewer service connections feeding the lot from the mains under US Highway 
65. These service lines must be disconnected at the mains following the City’s 
standard specifications. A permit from the Engineer’s office is also required. 
There is a section of paved right-of-way between the sidewalk and the curb. The 
City Engineer is requiring that it be removed; the Iowa DOT concurred with this. 
• The City Administrator noted concern for the ongoing condition of the property 
and the historical non-compliance with both the Zoning Ordinance and the 
Nuisance Code. This non-compliance has an impact on new development and 
investment in the area and suppresses the move toward redevelopment of older 
properties in the neighborhood. The City has made significant investments in the 
mall and the Riverwalk; there have also been significant private investment in 
the area including The River, and the pending Home2 Suites hotel that will start 
construction in the mall parking lot this spring. He also noted that the application 
did not appear to meet the hardship test required in Iowa law and the Zoning 
Ordinance. He’s recommended that the application be denied. 
 
Notice of the application was mailed to the owners of all properties within 350 ft. 
of the exterior boundaries of the subject property. A public notice sign was placed 
at each location and notice of the public hearing was published in the Globe 
Gazette. To date, we have received comments from two property owners. 
 
Tim Latham owns an adjacent property. He spoke with Mr. Bell and then 
summarized his comments with staff. He appreciates the improvements Mr. Bell 
is trying to make and he wants Mr. Bell to be successful. If the property is 
developed as shown on Mr. Bell’s plan and is maintained as Mr. Bell says it will 
be maintained, he has no objection to the variance. 
 
Staff also spoke with Tom Abbas, the owner of Floyd and Leonard. Mr. Abbas 
also stated he wanted Mr. Bell to be successful with his business but is concerned 
about the visual character of the property. 
 
Because the application does not meet one of the public interest tests and two of 
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the three hardship tests, staff strongly recommended that the application be 
denied. Should the Board choose to approve the application over staff’s 
recommendation, staff requested that the following conditions be placed on 
approval: 
 
1. Development of the site shall conform with the site plan submitted by the 
applicant and approved by the Development Review Committee on February 25, 
2025. 
 
2. All work and operations shall comply with the applicable local, state, and 
federal regulations. 
 
3. The water and sewer connections to the lot shall be disconnected as required by 
the City Engineer. 
 
4. The concrete between the sidewalk and curb on the north side of the property 
shall be removed and seeded with an appropriate seed mix, as required by the City 
Engineer. 
 
Robbins asked for clarification on how long the car sales have been happening on 
the adjacent lot. Mr. Bell stated roughly 6 years ago is when he took ownership. 
Robbins then asked how that was approved and if it was grandfathered in, or 
something along those lines. Sandahl clarified that Mr. Bell had to receive 
approval of a Variance and that at the time Mr. Bell’s business consisted primarily 
of motorcycles and so the Variance was granted and that there was unlimited 
number of motorcycles that could be displayed outside but he was limited to two 
passenger vehicles. She went on to explain that he requested another Variance a 
couple of months ago to allow him to have up to 10 passenger vehicles but that 
one was denied. She went on to say that the main reason Mr. Bell would like to 
sell more passenger vehicles is because the market has changed, and his primary 
business is selling that type of vehicle but that he is currently limited to having 
two passenger vehicles on the premises right on the corner of the property near 
Highway 65. Robbins then asked if Mr. Bell owns the adjacent lot to the east. 
Sandahl stated yes, he does. Robbins asked if Mr. Bell would have the option to 
request the vacation of the alleyway. Sandahl explained that he would have that 
option, however, City Staff would deny it and recommend to City Council that it 
not be approved as the alley provides access to the backside of a neighboring 
building, there are traffic visibility issues, and that there are also utilities in the 
alley that serve other nearby buildings. Robbins asked if there would be a public 
benefit to keep that as a public alley. Sandahl stated yes, it would be beneficial.  

 
 

Jesse Bell- White Knuckle Inc., 702 3rd St. NE, Mason City, IA 50401- stated he’s 
been doing a lot of repairs to the facility he’s currently occupying and that as he 
gets more funding, he plans to do a lot of patch work and that a lot of pavers will 
need to be put it. He went on to say that it won’t take much to remove the spot 
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that the I.D.O.T. requested to be removed and that he will work with them as well 
as the City Engineering department to address their concerns as well. Mr. Bell 
went on to say that he has a lot of plans to upgrade but that in their current 
financial status, they don’t have a whole lot of spare cash to do that stuff right 
now and having been muted in the capabilities of displaying anything for sale, it’s 
been getting harder and harder to make more funding. He went on to say that he 
will continue to clean off the place and that even the picture on the screen was 
taken years ago and that a lot of the vehicles pictured are either customer or 
employee vehicles, so it looks more crowded than what the lot currently looks 
like.  He stated that he has been deleting any projects that have been just sitting on 
site and that there are no new projects like that planned. Mr. Bell stated that the 
lot is way less crowded than pictured and that he plans to maintain that and that 
repairs will happen as he can afford to, and any other changes or plans will be run 
by the City first.  Robbins asked Mr. Bell if he’s spoken to the neighbor to the 
west about adding that property to his lot. Mr. Bell explained that he just bought 
this lot from them and that this lot was costly. Sandahl explained that Family 
Video owns the whole half block and that it took him quite some time to obtain 
the lot being discussed. Mr. Bell clarified that he put an offer on that lot at the 
same time he made an offer on his property nearest to Highway 65 and that it’s 
taken 6 years to obtain this additional one. He stated that the owners are from 
Chicago and that they’ve wanted Chicago pricing and that that seems to be an 
issue with a lot of commercial properties. Sandahl explained to the Board that the 
other issue now indicated on the map is that the west edge of Mr. Bell’s property 
is in the floodplain and everything to the west of that on that block is in the 
floodplain and so, if he could acquire it, it would increase the size of the lot but 
that the property being the floodplain would leave a lot of difficult to use. 
Robbins asked, even if it’s in the floodplain, would it give Mr. Bell the chance to 
get above the required lot size. Sandahl stated that she hasn’t done the math but 
that it would be a potential option. She went on to say that she thinks he would 
need about 5,500-6,000 sq. ft. Mr. Bell stated that the owners of the additional 
property to the west refuse to sell any more property than what he’s already 
acquired as they think that if they were to sell him the remainder of the lot that 
was divided, that Mr. Bell would have power to completely block off their 
parking lot from traffic. He went on to say that there being seven or so entrances 
to that parcel, makes that untrue however, them being satellite owners, they aren’t 
familiar with the area and that it was like pulling teeth to acquire the property he 
has currently. Robbins asked Mr. Bell if he’s spoken with the satellite owners 
about a possible Easement Agreement. Mr. Bell reiterated that they refuse to sell 
anymore property.  
 
The public hearing opened at 4:18 PM.  
 
Tim Latham- stated he owns the property to the south of Mr. Bell’s and that, at 
first, he was opposed to Mr. Bell doing this because he didn’t like what he saw   
and because Mr. Bell and his Staff used to block the alley frequently so he 
couldn’t gain access to his own property. He went on to say that Mr. Bell has 
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always been good to work with and that he’s been able to cut through a portion of 
his lot to gain access to his own property. Mr. Latham asked City Staff if a portion 
of property indicated on the site plan on the projector is an alleyway. Van 
Steenhuyse clarified that it may have been an alley at one time but that it isn’t 
currently. Mr. Latham stated that, if Mr. Bell does what he says he’s going to do, 
he has no problems with it and that he thinks the Board will put enough 
safeguards in there if they approve the Variance. He stated that Mr. Bell has 
worked hard but that he probably shouldn’t have been granted the initial Variance 
simply because it really wasn’t the perfect location but he’s there now and it was 
granted. Mr. Latham stated that he feels like Mr. Bell does have a little bit of 
hardship in that regard but car sales are car sales and that if you drive around 
town, and look at places like Schukei Motor Company, wherever, car lots are kind 
of congested and that if he puts just car there for sale and not repair, and if he uses 
the second row indicated on his site plan for employee and customer parking, and 
have the other business equipment in the back part, he supports what Mr. Bell 
would like to do if he does what the Board lays out for him. Mr. Latham stated 
that he can also say that the satellite owners are truly difficult to work with and 
that what he was offered for a price for the lot that Mr. Bell bought was just 
insane and twice what it’s worth and that he’s tried to buy the whole area to the 
west and that the satellite owners think it’s worth about $2 million. Sandahl 
reiterated that a lot of that property is in the floodplain.  

 
Aaron Burnett- City Administrator- 10 1st St. NW, Mason City, IA 50401- stated 
that he has obviously seen the staff comments in the report and that this property 
has been highlighted numerous times as we encourage future development in this 
area as a problem property. He went on to say that City code and nuisance 
enforcement at this site multiple times and that, the aerial image, you can identify 
about five issues that are noncompliant and that there’s aerial where there are 
dogs running around and regardless of what sort of guardrails the Board chooses 
to put in place, there is a history of noncompliance already with this property. Mr. 
Burnett went on to say that he doesn’t believe that expanding on a Variance and 
requesting that the City try and force conditions against an owner who has not 
been compliant already is a smart move. He stated that he wants to see small 
businesses be successful but that there has been a clear pattern of not following 
the rules already and he doesn’t understand why a Variance would be extended 
any further and essentially create future core cost(s) for the City regarding further 
enforcement.   
 
Mr. Bell expanded on Mr. Burnett’s comments and stated that the picture 
displayed is from multiple years ago and that he has gotten rid of a lot of that stuff 
on the lot now and that he’s continuing to delete the stuff that is on the lot. He 
went on to say that he’s unaware of any other complaints that have been made 
because the only other complaints he’s had are from people that thought he was 
selling cars off of the lot being discussed and that he wasn’t. He clarified that he 
was using it for storage, though. He reiterated he will no longer be doing that, and 
he’s removed boats that used to be there, and they won’t be coming back. Mr. 
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Bell stated that he does occasionally sell watercraft but that he doesn’t foresee the 
lot ever looking like the picture again. He went on to say that it’s taken some time 
to learn as his business has grown and that he won’t keep the junk around and that 
all businesses change, everybody evolves and yes, he’s been getting rid of a lot of 
the clutter and stuff that might be considered nuisances. Evans asked Mr. Bell 
how long he’s had the lot. Mr. Bell stated since late October 2024. Evans asked 
Mr. Burnett to explain exactly where the nuisance issues on the property that he 
spoke about took place. Mr. Burnett clarified that the lot indicated on the picture 
on the projector is not owned by Mr. Bell and that he’s gotten multiple calls 
regarding an individual squatting on the indicated property. He went on to explain 
that, as you can see in the picture, there is clearly outdoor storage going on and 
that it doesn’t meet any City requirements for storage and that he believes in the 
same picture, you can see two dogs running at large and that those dogs regularly 
run at large in that location. Mr. Burnett stated that it’s an ongoing issue. He 
stated that he doesn’t disagree with Councilman Latham’s opinion that the initial 
Variance should not have been granted and added that, this is a good example of 
how when things like this are granted, it can create more difficulty situations for 
the owner like this one. He went on to say that motorcycle sales are not nearly as 
space intensive as other vehicles. Mr. Burnett went on to say that he thinks the 
important thing to do is to look at the property and then ask someone to make an 
investment or tear something down in the area, it’s an issue. He stated that he 
understands that it’s getting better but reiterated that there hasn’t been compliance 
on this property previously and that going through court and trying to get property 
owners to be compliant is difficult. He explained to the Board that the reason Mr. 
Bell wouldn’t have been called about issues regarding the pictures lot is because 
he didn’t own the property and that he’s had several discussions with the previous 
owner who was alleging that Mr. Bell was squatting on that property.  
 
Tim Latham stated that he’s under the impression the Mr. Bell was here not too 
long ago to receive a Variance regarding displaying vehicles on the front of his lot 
nearest to the curve on Highway 65 and that he doesn’t understand why the Board 
would have denied that application as he drives by it every day and if anything, he 
recommends that Mr. Bell come back if he can and request that more cars be 
displayed there so he can have a more viable business. Sandahl clarified that the 
primary reason that Variance was denied is because the I.D.O.T. objected because 
there’s not enough space to accommodate the vehicles to meet their clear zone 
requirements. Evans verified that that was the primary reason.  
 
Evans asked what Mr. Bell could use the space for, if not for vehicle sales.  City 
Staff stated that it’s in the Z4 zoning district and that that district is quite 
expansive therefore Mr. Bell could do anything allowed for a commercial use in 
the Ordinance. Van Steenhuyse went on to say that a multi-family function, 
amongst other uses would be permitted with a reasonable return. Evans asked if 
the size of the lot is Mr. Bell’s limitation for vehicle sales on the lot. City Staff 
verified that yes, that’s the case. Robbins asked if the only thing preventing Mr. 
Bell from meeting that size is the alleyway. Sandahl stated that she hasn’t done 
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that calculation and that she’s not sure Mr. Bell would even have 30,000 sq. ft. if 
all of his parcels would be combined and informed the Board that the two he’s 
purchased have yet to be combined on the County’s end.  
 
Mr. Latham asked if Mr. Bell would run into any issues regarding historic 
preservation if he wanted to tear his buildings down. Sandahl stated that it’s her 
understanding that when the I.D.O.T. was doing the planning for the Highway 
122 project is that they assessed the Tent & Awning building and that it was 
determined to be eligible for the National Register of Historic Places and that’s 
why the project stopped on the north edge of 5th Street, because they did not want 
to disturb that building. Mr. Latham asked for verification that it’s not currently 
on the National Register. Sandahl stated that it’s not currently on the National 
Register, however, City Staff and the Historic Preservation Commission would 
have to do research and get additional information from the State to understand 
what caused I.D.O.T. Historic Preservation Staff to say that it was eligible. She 
went on to say that it doesn’t mean it can’t be torn down. Evans stated that it 
seems that that would complicate his life more.  
 
Matthes asked who owns the hotel next door. City Staff stated that it’s owned by 
Venture Hospitability and that it’s the same people that own the Comfort Inn 
down the road. Matthes asked if Staff have received any comments from them. 
Van Steenhuyse stated there haven’t been.   
 
Evans asked if there has been noted improvement on Mr. Bell’s property. Sandahl 
stated that there’s been some improvement, but that Staff isn’t sure if it’s in 
compliance.  
 
Matthes asked for clarification on the max number of vehicles allowed on site. 
Sandahl stated that Mr. Bell can have two passenger vehicles on the property to 
the east. Matthes clarified that he was specifically asking about how many 
vehicles would be allowed where Mr. Bell has indicated on his site plan where it 
says, “For-Sale Vehicle Parking”. Sandahl informed the Board  that there isn’t a 
limit on that lot. Matthes explained that the reason he is asking is because, if the 
noted “For-Sale Vehicle Parking” and phase two is “Employee and Customer 
Parking”, and phase three is “Trailer and In-Processing Vehicle Parking” and that 
whole parking lot becomes, for a lack of a better term, congested with vehicles, 
what the consequence(s) might be. He asked City Staff again if there is a 
maximum number of vehicles allowed on that lot. Sandahl clarified that it isn’t 
specified in City code but that she’s unsure if maybe the I.D.O.T. has a maximum 
number in mind. Sjostrand asked Mr. Bell if he has a maximum number himself. 
Mr. Bell stated he does not and that he doesn’t believe that the State does either 
and that he plans to avoid that. Matthes stated that he’d truly like to see Mr. Bell 
successful but that he’s trying to find a balance and that he would like to explore 
imposing a condition(s) that keep the property owner in line. Sandahl stated that 
the Board has done this in the past with Conditional Use Permits and that the 
Board has approved them subject to a periodic review but that she doesn’t know if 
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it’s ever been with a Variance. Van Steenhuyse explained to the Board that a 
Variance is related to specific conditions on site and not operational 
characteristics and that’s typically why you wouldn’t do that with a Variance, 
either the applicant would qualify for the Variance, or would not. Matthes stated 
that he understands that. Van Steenhuyse informed the Board that they could 
place conditions on a Variance, for example, say no more than twelve cars, but 
that he’s not sure if the Board could place a time limit. Matthes reiterated that his 
main concern is the scope creep of it and that he hopes Mr. Bell does well but that 
he doesn’t want to end up with another lot of cars that is congested.  
 
Evans asked Mr. Bell what he would do with the lot if not vehicle sales. Mr. Bell 
stated that he would have to figure out what he’d be allowed to do with it since he 
keeps being told that he’s not allowed to do anything. Evans stated that she knows 
the City is not interested in the Board passing the Variance but that dong so would 
afford the opportunity to see the lot being cleaned up and be able to keep track of 
it, instead of it just being another abandoned lot downtown. She went on to say 
that, for obvious reasons, she’s in support of small business and that she 
understands that it’s been difficult in the past and that she understands both sides 
very clearly, but she believes there would be a better chance of the property being 
maintained if the Variance was granted. Sjostrand stated that he feels limiting the 
number of vehicles on this lot, especially since there’s a limit on his first lot to the 
east. Sandahl explained that any time the Board puts a condition on an approval, it 
needs to be tied to something that they’re trying to mitigate for that condition. She 
went on to explain that the number of vehicles was limited on the first lot because 
it was so small. She added that the primary business on that lot was motorcycle 
sales, and they were not limited at that point. Sandahl went on to explain that the 
main area she’s concerned about the most is the area that’s marked for customer 
and employee parking as that’s a very large area and that it’s twice the size of the 
area where Mr. Bell shows he wants to display vehicles for sale. She stated she 
would like Mr. Bell to move some of those vehicles down to the other side of the 
traffic aisle on the north side of the employee and customer parking area, if he has 
enough vehicles that are prepped and ready for sale there. Sandahl went on to say 
that she thinks it would be detrimental to the appearance of the property if Mr. 
Bell parked vehicles that he is prepping for sale in the employee and customer 
parking area, vehicles that might need parts or body work, etc., toward the front 
but that she wouldn’t know where to begin to calculate the maximum number of 
vehicles the Board could impose as a condition. Van Steenhuyse stated that he 
feels another point that needs to be made is that Staff doesn’t know any specifics 
on the back part of the lot where the plan states, “Trailer and In-Processing 
Vehicle Parking” and that there are requirements for outdoor storage that will be 
required to be screened but that City staff haven’t seen a plan for doing so. He 
went on to explain to the Board that Mr. Bell was informed that it’s a requirement 
at the Development Review Committee meeting but that he doesn’t believe it 
went further than informing him that it’s something that will need to be done so, if 
the Variance were to be granted, Staff would want to see that those requirements 
be met. Mr. Bell stated that the plan that he put together that’s being discussed 
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was put together to primarily show that area along 4th Street would have the 
highest visibility and that the space up front would be the desired spot for vehicles 
that would be for sale. He stated that it would be better if he could keep some in 
the middle as well but that he doesn’t want to overcrowd the lot and that he 
wanted to convey that. Mr. Bell reiterated that he’s been deleting projects that 
entail having dismantled vehicles and that he’s been getting out of that. He went 
on to say that the trailer and in-processing vehicles will include some of his 
enclosed trailers that he uses for the motorcycle business and some of the other 
equipment would be his skid loader and his forklift, etc. Mr. Bell explained that 
he has talked about putting up a fence so it would be out of sight but that it got put 
into revision as he has to figure out how to screen it while considering the Fire 
departments need to access the hotel. Mr. Bell went on to say that his property 
goes all the way up to about three or four feet away from the hotel’s wall and that 
he’d be within his right to put up a fence but that he doesn’t want to do that as it 
would restrict access for the Fire department. He stated he plans to get with the 
Fire department to address the issue because there are also issues with people 
crawling through the windows on the back of the hotel and that that’s another 
reason he’d like a fence up. Mr. Bell stated he is cutting down on product & 
vehicle parts that get stored outside and that he’s not sure what else is being 
referred to as noncompliance and that the site plan provided is just an example 
and that he just needs to figure out how to make the layout work for his business 
and the City. He stated that something else he’s doing to try to improve the 
property is get more lighting and that all businesses change and that if there are 
better ideas for the site plan and its layout, he’d be all for being advised on how to 
do it properly. Matthes asked if this plan was reviewed by the Fire department. 
Sandahl stated that it was and that they di participate in the DRC review of the 
site plan and that the Fire Marshal did raise the issue about the fence and that 
there will need to be enough clearance to be able to access the hotel and that, for 
just being a fence, it’s a complicated thing.     
 
Robbins stated that he does somewhat disagree with the staff review a little bit in 
that he thinks that there, Mr. Bell could potentially meet the threshold for the area  
that would be allowable for sales and that he understands the comments regarding 
nuisances. He went on to say he’d like more information to potentially come up 
with a plan for screening and to maybe address some of those issues that have 
been discussed and said that he’d like to maybe table this and give Mr. Bell a 
chance to provide some of the information to the City. Sandahl stated that if the 
Board does want to table it, the Board will need to be specific about what 
information they are asking for in their motion to table or postpone. Robbins 
asked for other comments from the rest of the Board and stated that he thinks that 
there are some unique elements. Evans agreed with Robbins and stated that she 
feels there is more of a hardship than has been stated and that she also agrees that 
Mr. Bell is a lot closer to the lot size than they think. She went on to say that she’s 
seen other car lots like it here lately even though that has nothing to do with this 
particular case, but her concern is that Mr. Bell keep the property up but that she 
doesn’t really know what the conditions should be. Robbins asked City Staff for 
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more guidance on what they would need for screening. Van Steenhuyse stated 
that that would depend on what’s being stored and that more details would be 
needed. He went on to say that there are concerns with trailers being used for 
storage which is not allowed. Robbins stated that what he would like to see is for 
Mr. Bell to develop details that would potentially satisfy Staff and that would be 
in the spirit of the zoning ordinance. Providing a detailed site plan that includes 
things like lighting details, what Mr. Bell plans to store, and how many vehicles 
he’d plan on selling because he definitely sympathizes with the City but he’s also 
supportive of Mr. Bell and wants him to be successful, especially with his 
background as a Zoning Administrator with the Cerro Gordo County previously. 
He stated that if Mr. Bell could develop such a plan, he could potentially be in 
support of this Variance. Sandahl suggested that the Board make a motion to 
postpone the application until the April or May meeting. Matthes asked City Staff 
if every Board Member present today would need to be at that meeting as well. 
City Staff clarified that, no there would simply need to be a majority vote and 
quorum and that where there would be an issue is if a Board Member that wasn’t 
here for this meeting were join for a later meeting regarding the same application. 
Robbins asked Mr. Bell how long he thought he’d need to get those details to City 
Staff. Mr. Bell stated that he would need more of an idea of what the City needs 
specifically to do so. Sandahl stated that the Minutes can be transcribed as far as 
what Mr. Robbins stated he’d like to see provided on a detailed site plan. Robbins 
noted some of things he mentioned earlier as well as screening that he’d like to 
see on a detailed site plan. Mr. Bell stated that he doesn’t use the enclosed trailers 
for storage and that they’re used for moving motorcycles. Robbins clarified that 
he’d like to see what Mr. Bell plans to do for staging, what the condition the 
vehicles are going to be in and stated that he would want Mr. Bell to work with 
City Staff and that he’d like to address everything that City might be concerned 
with and that he’d like to see it in writing, essentially like an operations statement 
in fine detail so it can actually be enforceable. He then asked Mr. Bell if he felt 
that postponing the application until the April 1, 2025, meeting would give him 
enough time to gather the proper information. Mr. Bell stated that it should be. 

 
Robbins moved to postpone the discussion and decision until the April 1, 2025, 
regular meeting, assuming Mr. Bell provides a detailed narrative and site plan that 
includes lighting details, states what Mr. Bell plans to store on the lot, screening 
details, and provides information on how many vehicles he plans on selling. 
Evans seconded.  
 
Roll was called:  
 

Evans Yes Hines Yes 

Matthes Yes Robbins Yes 

Sjostrand Yes   

4.2: City of Mason City- 508 N. Delaware Ave.: 
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Van Steenhuyse presented the staff report.  

The applicant is requesting a Variance to Title 12-8-5. General Parking 
Provisions, Table 4, Required Parking Table, which would allow a development 
with 44 parking spaces instead of the required 68 spaces. The subject property is 
located at 508 N. Delaware Ave., Mason City, Iowa. The applicant has requested 
a variance to permit development of a multiple flat building with 44 parking 
spaces provided on site and on an adjacent site instead of the 68 spaces required 
in the Z4 Multi-Use District. The Zoning Ordinance requires 1.5 parking stalls per 
dwelling unit for residential forms and functions in the Z4 Zoning District. The 
proposed development will provide 32 stalls on site in an underground garage and 
another 12 at-grade stalls on an accessory parking lot on a nearby lot separated 
from the main parcel by an alley. The reduced number of parking spaces are 
proposed to serve a 45-unit low-income senior housing (55+) project. While the 
Administrative Official can approve a deviation of up to 10% on the number of 
stalls provided, the difference between the number of stalls required and the 
number of stalls provided exceeds this limit. A variance from the Zoning Board of 
Adjustment is required. 

 
The relevant City departments and utility providers were asked to comment on 
this application. No adverse comments or requested conditions of approval were 
received. 
 
Notice of the application was mailed to the owners of all properties within 350 ft. 
of the exterior boundaries of the subject property. A public notice sign was placed 
at each location and notice of the public hearing was published in the Globe 
Gazette. To date, we have not received any comments regarding this application. 
 
Because the application meets four of the five tests, staff recommended that 
the application be approved. Staff recommended that the following conditions be 
placed on approval: 
 
1. Development of parking spaces on the property shall be substantially in 
conformance with the site plan by JLA Architects, dated 1/29/25, with no fewer 
than 32 underground parking spaces and no fewer than twelve at-grade parking 
spaces on the adjacent parcel. 
 
2. All development shall be in accordance with all applicable local, State, and 
Federal requirements. 
 
Robbins asked how many owners the property has gone through. City Staff stated 
that there used to be houses and some commercial buildings on site and that 
where Fareway is now, the split was actually further to the south and you used to 
have to make almost a 90 degree turn going left if you were northbound and then 
make an almost 90 degree turn going right so, when the Northbridge project was 
done, that was opportunity to smooth out those curves and make them safer.   
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Evans asked if there are any other examples of senior housing that prove that the 
lower number of parking spaces work. Van Steenhuyse explained that there aren’t 
any projects that have utilized Low-Income Housing Tax Credits (LIHTC) and 
the most recent senior housing projects that are targeted toward a particular 
economic demographic would be the Legacy Manor apartments that are behind 
Menard’s on 9th Street SW, and they did have an income guideline, but it wasn’t 
as strict as LIHTC guidelines. He went on to say that, generally, low-income 
housing would need to stay this way for a minimum of 30 years therefor, it’s 
reasonable to expect that this will be people that might not own cars to begin with 
and that he feels that’s part of the justification.  
 
Michael McGinley with Horizon Development stated they have a lot of LIHTC 
projects throughout the Midwest and generally find that the number of parking 
stalls do meet the needs of their tenants.  

 
The public hearing opened at 5:05 PM.  The public hearing closed at 5:06 PM. 
 
Matthes asked if it will be stick built or panelized like the new apartments being 
built. Van Steenhuyse stated that it will need to meet all of the guidelines and 
building code and that it will be four stories and will have underground parking. 
Matthes asked if there have been any issues at either of The River apartment 
buildings with their underground parking. Van Steenhuyse stated there haven’t 
been any issues. Matthes clarified that he’s asking because Mr. Bell stated that 
he’s had issues with parking in his lot from the first, The River. Van Steenhuyse 
asked the representatives present for Horizon Development if any tenant would be 
eligible for the underground parking spaces. Mr. McGinley stated that it will be 
provided to the tenants through LIHTC, and it will be included in the rent 
primarily for two-bedroom units. Van Steenhuyse then asked them to reiterate 
what the different types of apartments offered would be. Mr. McGinley stated it 
will be 30 two-bedroom units and 15- one-bedroom units. Sandahl stated that he 
thinks one of the things about The River is that not all of those spaces have been 
rented. Matthes stated that he would agree. Sandahl clarified that there is no 
parking requirement because they’re in the Z5 zoning district and there is no 
minimum number of stalls that they have to provide. Matthes stated that, looking 
at the apartment complex out by Menard’s there seem to be hardly any parking 
issues. Robbins asked if they will be required to be senior residents. Evans stated 
that it’s 55+.  

 
Matthes moved to adopt the staff report as the Board’s findings and to approve the 
application by City of Mason City for a Variance to Title 12-8-5. General Parking 
Provisions, Table 4, Required Parking Table to allow a development with 44 
parking spaces instead of the required 68 spaces for the following reasons as 
stated in the staff report: the request explicitly meets four of the five standards; 
the request is consistent with the long-term use of the property; the unusual shape 
of the property would otherwise inhibit profitable development if the variance is 
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not granted. Approval is subject to the conditions recommended by staff and as 
modified by the Board of Adjustment to include the following: 

1. Development of parking spaces on the property shall be substantially in 
conformance with the site plan by JLA Architects, dated 1/29/25, with no fewer 
than 32 underground parking spaces and no fewer than twelve at-grade parking 
spaces on the adjacent parcel. 

2. All development shall be in accordance with all applicable local, State, and 
Federal requirements. 

Approval of the application was effective immediately. Robbins seconded.  

Roll was called:  
 

Evans Yes Hines Yes 

Matthes Yes Robbins Yes 

Sjostrand Yes   

 

Item 5: Special Exception 

   5.1:  City of Mason City- 508 N. Delaware Ave.: 

Sandahl presented the staff report.  

The applicant (City of Mason City) is requesting a Special Exception to Title 12-
12-9, Table 1, Z4 Development Standards, which would allow a rear yard setback 
of ten feet instead of the required 25 feet. The subject property is located at 508 
N. Delaware Ave., Mason City, Iowa. The applicant has requested a special 
exception to allow the development of a 4-story multiple flats building with a rear 
yard setback of 10 feet instead of 25 feet as required in the Z4, Multi-Use District. 
Because there are no established setbacks on adjoining lots, a Special Exception 
from the Zoning Board of Adjustment is required. 

The relevant City departments and utility providers were asked to comment on 
this application. The following comments or requested conditions of approval 
were received: 

• Jamey Medlin, Fire Marshal: The Mason City Fire Department access around 
the building will need to be provided according to Code. Access will be 
reviewed during Development Review Committee and building plan review. 
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• Krista Billhorn, Region 2 District Planner, Iowa Department of 
Transportation: The Iowa DOT prefers a right in only entrance from US 65 
Northbound or an entrance reconstruction to include a “pork chop” to direct 
vehicles to make a right turn only when exiting the development on to US 65. 
Van Steenhuyse clarified that those are site plan issues that can be addressed 
during the Development Review process. 

Notice of the application was mailed to the owners of all properties within 350 ft. 
of the exterior boundaries of the subject property. A public notice sign was placed 
at each location and notice of the public hearing was published in the Globe 
Gazette. To date, we have not received any comments regarding this application. 

Van Steenhuyse clarified that the first condition shouldn’t state setback reduction 
but that it should say a setback “variation” instead. 

Because the application meets all seven standards, staff recommended that the 
application be approved. Staff recommended that the following conditions be 
placed on approval: 
 
1. The minimum rear yard setback of ten (10) feet shall conform to the original 
concept plan submitted by Horizon Development Group, Inc. 
 
2. All development shall be in accordance with all applicable local, State, and 
Federal requirements. 

   
Matthes asked if there is a sidewalk along the curve. Staff verified there is.  
 
The public hearing opened at 5:19 PM.   
 
Russell Hardy- 2 Old Farm Rd., Mason City, IA 50401  stated that he thinks he 
may have misinterpreted the 10 ft. setback requirement that is being reviewed. 
City Staff clarified the setback requirements for Mr. Hardy. Mr. Hardy stated that 
he owns the house next to the alley and that the house used to be a two-story 
house that had four apartments in it and that it was an eye sore. He explained that 
he has remodeled the house into a single-family residence that will have three 
bedrooms with ¾ maple flooring throughout the living area and that he is nearly 
finished remodeling the house. Mr. Hardy then circulated a photo of the exterior 
of the house. He stated that his understanding is that the tax credits haven’t quite 
been awarded. He then circulated another photo of the exterior of the house that 
indicate the location of the alley in respects to the house. He went on to say that, 
if the development happens, it will block sunlight to his windows facing south. He 
stated that he’s spoken to Mr. Patchin with Horizon Development and explained 
that he’s proposed the purchase of the land that his houses sit on and then Mr. 
Hardy when then move the houses and then that property could maybe be used for 
parking. He went on to say that he is really concerned and that he intended to 
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create something really nice for tenants and not having access to sunlight will 
likely be an issue in that regard.  
 
Evans asked when construction on the house began. Mr. Hardy stated it began 
roughly four years ago and is being finished now. 
 
The public hearing closed at 5:24 PM. 
 
Robbins stated that he feels it’s pretty straight forward and while he sympathizes 
with Mr. Hardy, but he feels it meets the criteria. 

 
Robbins moved to adopt the staff report as the Board’s findings and to approve 
the application by City of Mason City for a Special Exception to Title 12-12-9, 
Table 1, Z4 Development Standards to allow a rear yard setback of ten feet 
instead of the required 25 feet for the following reasons: all necessary standards 
of review are met. Approval was subject to the conditions recommended by staff: 

1. The minimum rear yard setback of ten (10) feet shall conform to the original 
concept plan submitted by Horizon Development Group, Inc. 

2. All development shall be in accordance with all applicable local, State, and 
Federal requirements.  

Approval of the application was effective immediately. Sjostrand seconded.  

Roll was called:  
 

Evans Yes Hines Yes 

Matthes Yes Robbins Yes 

Sjostrand Yes   

 

Item 6: Other Business 

Item 7:  Adjourn  

The meeting adjourned at 5:26 PM.  

Next regularly scheduled meeting: Tuesday, April 1, 2025 - 4:00 PM. 
  
___________________________     ________________________
       

Attest: Regina Card, Secretary              Vice Chair: Melissa Evans 
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DEVELOPMENT SERVICES DEPARTMENT 

VARIANCE STAFF REPORT 

Case #:  25-A-03 
Staff Project Contact:  Tricia Sandahl, Planning and Zoning Manager 
Meeting Date: Tuesday, April 1, 2025 

Explanation of the Request 
The applicant is requesting a Variance to Title 12-13-8, Table 1.C, which would allow construction of a 
hotel form in the Z5 Central Business Zoning District that occupies 32.9% of the area of the lot.  The subject 
property is located at 214 S. Delaware Avenue.   

The applicant has entered into an agreement with a hotel developer to construct a hotel form in the City-
owned parking lot of Southbridge Mall.  The site plan shows that the hotel occupies 32.9% of the lot.  In 
the Z5 Zoning District, at least 70% of the lot must be covered with structures.  Staff cannot administratively 
approve the proposed lot coverage so a variance from the Zoning Board of Adjustment is required.  A 
location map and site plan are attached. 

Owner/Applicant 
Owner: City of Mason City 

10 1st St. NW 
Mason City, IA 50401 

Applicant: City of Mason City 
10 1st St. NW 
Mason City, IA 50401 

Property Information 
Location:  214 S. Delaware Ave. 

Directions from City Hall:  east to N. 
Pennsylvania Ave.; south the 2nd St. SE; 
west to subject property. 

Surrounding Land Use:  accessory 
parking; shopping mall; mixed use block; 
museum. 

Existing Land Use:  accessory parking. 
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Findings of Fact 
1. The request is for relief of a strict application of Title 12-13-8, Table 1.C.
2. The applicant is requesting a variance to allow construction of a hotel form in the Z5 Central Business

Zoning District that occupies 32.9% of the area of the lot.
3. The property is located at 214 S. Delaware Ave..
4. The property is currently zoned Z5 Central Business Zoning District.  No change of zone is being

requested for this property.
5. The application was filed on March 10, 2025.
6. The adjoining property owners were notified on March 12, 2025.
7. A public notice sign was posted on the property on March 17, 2025.

Staff Comments 
The relevant City departments and utility providers were asked to comment on this application.  No 
adverse comments or requested conditions of approval were received. 

Citizen Comments 
Notice of the application was mailed to the owners of all properties within 350 ft. of the exterior boundaries 
of the subject property.  A public notice sign was placed at each location and notice of the public hearing 
was published in the Globe Gazette.  To date, we have not received any comments regarding this 
application. 

Analysis 
The power to authorize a variance to the strict interpretation of the Zoning Ordinance is granted to the 
Zoning Board of Adjustment in Title 12 of the City Code.  Such variance is permitted “where, by reason of 
exceptional narrowness, shallowness, or shape of a specific piece of property of record, or by reason of 
exceptional topographical conditions or other extraordinary or exceptional situation or condition of a 
specific piece of property the strict application of any provision of this Ordinance would result in peculiar 
and exceptional practical difficulties and particular hardship upon the owner of such property as 
distinguished from a mere inconvenience to such owner, provided such relief can be granted without 
substantial detriment to the public good and without substantially impairing the general purpose and intent 
of the Comprehensive Plan as established by the regulations and provision contained in this Ordinance.” 

Further, the City Code states:  “In considering all proposed variations to this Ordinance, the Board shall, 
before making any finding in the specific case, first determine that the proposed variance will not constitute 
any change in the zoning map, and will not impair an adequate supply of light and air to adjacent property, 
or unreasonably increase congestion in public streets, or increase the public danger of fire and safety, or 
unreasonably diminish or impair established property values within the surrounding area, or in any other 
respect impair the public health, safety, comfort, morals and welfare of the City.” 

The Ordinance requires that the Zoning Board of Adjustment judge all applications for a variance against 
five tests.  The first two determine if the public interest will be served if the variance or special exception 
is granted.  The three remaining tests determine if the applicant has established that an unnecessary hardship 
exists.  Each test must be met for a variance to be granted.  The Board is reminded that the burden of proof 
for each test rests with the applicant.  At hearing, the applicant may offer additional information to support 
their application.  Each test, with its accompanying analysis, is included below.   
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1. The proposed Variance will not threaten neighborhood integrity, nor have a substantially adverse 
effect on the use or value of other properties in the area adjacent to the property included in the
Variance.

Staff Comment: Staff has not received or discovered any information that indicates that the
proposed variance would diminish the free use and enjoyment of neighboring properties.  The subject
property is currently excess accessory parking.  Construction of the hotel will support revitalization of
Southport Mall and downtown.  However, the 70% lot coverage minimum requirement was
intentionally set in 2010 to ensure that development and redevelopment in downtown did not mimic
suburban type commercial development found on the west side of Mason City.  Downtown areas are
distinct and unique to each community.  The downtown should be walkable and a key component of
walkability in every downtown is the continuity of the building-street interface.  Downtowns rely on
pedestrian traffic. When there are large gaps between buildings, pedestrians tend not to continue past
the gap.  This impacts those businesses beyond the gap.  Mandating density prevents the creation of
these gaps.  Variance to the density mandate creates gaps.  It is staff’s opinion that the variance
application does not clearly meet this test, nor does it clearly not meet this test.  Staff declines to make
a determination on the first test.

2. The proposed Variance will be in harmony with the general purpose and spirit of the Zoning
Code.

Staff Comment: The purpose of the Mason City Zoning Code is “to regulate the use of all
structures, lands and waters, lot coverage, population distribution and density, and the size and
location of all structures in accordance with the Comprehensive Plan so as to lessen congestion in the
streets, to secure safety from fire, flood, panic and other dangers, to promote health and general
welfare, to provide adequate light and air; to prevent the overcrowding of land; to avoid undue
concentration of population; to facilitate the adequate provision of transportation, water, sewer
services, schools, parks, and other public requirements; to preserve the character of the area or
neighborhood; to conserve the value of building and to encourage the most appropriate use of land”.

The proposed variance will prevent the appearance of overcrowding, promote the general health and
welfare, ensure the provision of adequate light and air, and preserve the character of the downtown.
The development of the hotel will conserve the value of this property and surrounding properties and
overall, the hotel will encourage the most appropriate use of the land.  It should also be noted that,
while not affecting the subject property, this development improves the nonconforming nature of the
Southbridge Mall parking lot. The existing nonconforming lot exceeds the maximum lot size permitted
in the Z4 District. Also, the number of parking spaces serving the Mall exceeds the maximum allowed
under the 2010 Zoning Ordinance. The hotel and its separate lot removes at least 66 spaces from the
Mall parking lot, reducing the nonconforming nature of the Mall parking.  For these reasons, it is staff’s
opinion that the variance application does meet this test.

3. The property in question cannot yield a reasonable return if used only for a purpose allowed in
the zone where the property is located.

Staff Comment: The property has value now and will continue to have value if it is developed in
conformance with the requirements of the Z5 Central Business Zoning District.  It is staff’s opinion
that the variance application does not meet this test.
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4. The owner’s situation is unique or peculiar to the property in question, and the situation is not
shared with other landowners in the area nor due to general conditions in the neighborhood.

Staff Comment: The unique situation faced by the hotel developer is the requirement that they
provide at least one parking stall per guest room.  Most of the stalls will be provided on site; others will
be provided via an easement or agreement with the City allowing hotel guests to park in the mall parking
stalls west and south of the hotel.  While this is a peculiar situation to this type of development, it is not
a condition inherent in the land that prevents this property owner for using the property in the same
way neighbors can use their land.  Any other property owner in the Z5 District would be required to
have a variance to cover less than 70% of the lot with structures.  It is staff’s opinion that the variance
application does not meet the test.

5. The hardship is not of the landowner’s or applicant’s own making or that of a predecessor in
title.

Staff Comment: Staff has not received or discovered any information that the reduced lot coverage,
from the 70% requirement is due to something done by a prior landowner or this applicant.  This does
not appear to be a self-created hardship. It is staff’s opinion that the variance application does meet the
test.

Staff Recommendation and Requested Conditions 
The Board may consider four alternatives:  approve the variance without conditions; approve the variance 
with conditions; deny the variance, and; table the application pending additional review or information for 
the applicant and/or staff.  Because the application only meets two of the five tests, and because no hardship 
has been identified, staff recommends that the application be denied.  Should the Board approve the 
application, staff is recommending that the following conditions be placed on approval:   

1. All construction shall strictly adhere to the site plan submitted with this application.
2. All construction and operations of the development authorized by the variance shall comply with

the appliable local, state, and federal regulations and laws.

Board Decision 
The Board’s decision must include a finding of fact and substantiation for the decision.  If the Board votes 
to grant the Variance, the motion to approve must also include these three elements: 

• a statement that the criteria outlined in Title 12 of the Municipal Code has been met;
• explicit expressions of the reasons the criteria have been met, if they are not included in the staff

report, and;
• an explicit statement of the Variance being granted.

The following motions are provided for the Board’s consideration: 

Proposed motion for approval of application:   
• I move to adopt the staff report as the Board’s findings and to approve the application by the City

of Mason City for a variance to Title 12-13-8, Table 1.C to allow construction of a hotel form in
the Z5 Central Business Zoning District that occupies 32.9% of the area of the lot for the following
reasons: [STATE REASONS FOR APPROVAL].

• Approval is subject to these conditions recommended by staff:
1. All construction shall strictly adhere to the site plan submitted with this application.
2. All construction and operations of the development authorized by the variance shall comply

with the appliable local, state, and federal regulations and laws.
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• Approval of the application is effective immediately.

Proposed motion for denial of application:  
• I move to adopt the staff report as the Board’s findings and deny the application from City of Mason 

City for a Variance to to Title 12-13-8, Table 1.C to allow construction of a hotel form in the Z5
Central Business Zoning District that occupies 32.9% of the area of the lot for the reasons stated in
the staff report.

• The reasons for denial shall be stated in the official minutes of the Board of Adjustment, and shall
be conveyed in writing to the applicant by the Board’s Secretary.

EXHIBITS 
• Exhibit 1:  Site plan from applicant

 

R:\Boards & Commissions\Zoning Board of Adjustment\2025 ZBA\04-01-25\25-A-03 City of Mason City\25-A-03 City of Mason City - Lot 
Coverage.docx 
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DEVELOPMENT SERVICES DEPARTMENT 

 
 
SPECIAL EXCEPTION STAFF REPORT 
 
Case #:  25-SE-04 
Staff Project Contact:  Tricia Sandahl, Planning and Zoning Manager 
Meeting Date: Tuesday, April 1, 2025 
 
Explanation of the Request 
The applicant is requesting a Special Exception to Title 12-13-8, Table 1.D, which would allow construction 
of a hotel form in the Z5 Central Business Zoning District with a rear yard set back greater than the 25 ft. 
maximum rear setback allowed.  The subject property is located at 214 S. Delaware Avenue.   
 
The applicant has entered into an agreement with a hotel developer to construct a hotel form in the parking 
lot of Southbridge Mall. The site plan submitted shows that the hotel would have a rear yard setback of 
82.7 ft.  The maximum allowed rear yard setback in the Z4 Zoning District is 25 ft.  Staff cannot 
administratively approve the larger setback.  A special exception from the Zoning Board of Adjustment is 
required. 
 
Owner/Applicant 
Owner: City of Mason City 

10 1st St. NW 
Mason City, IA 50401 

Applicant: City of Mason City 
10 1st St. NW 
Mason City, IA 50401 
 

Property Information 
Location:  214 S. Delaware Ave. 
 
Directions from City Hall:  east to N. 
Pennsylvania Ave.; south the 2nd St. SE; 
west to subject property. 
 
Surrounding Land Use:  accessory 
parking; shopping mall; mixed use block; 
museum. 
 
Existing Land Use:  accessory parking. 
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Findings of Fact 
1. The request is for relief of the strict application of Title 12-13-8, Table 1.D. 
2. The applicant is requesting a special exception to allow construction of a hotel form in the Z5 Central 

Business Zoning District with a rear yard set back greater than the 25 ft. maximum rear setback allowed. 
3. The property is located at 214 S. Delaware Avenue. 
4. The property is currently zoned Z5 Central Business Zoning District.  No change of zone is being 

requested for this property. 
5. The application was filed on March 10, 2025. 
6. The adjoining property owners were notified on March 12, 2025. 
7. A public notice sign was posted on the property on March 17, 2024. 
 
Staff Comments 
The relevant City departments and utility providers were asked to comment on this application.  No 
adverse comments or requested conditions of approval were received. 
 
Citizen Comments 
Notice of the application was mailed to the owners of all properties within 350 ft. of the exterior boundaries 
of the subject property.  A public notice sign was placed at each location and notice of the public hearing 
was published in the Globe Gazette.  To date, we have not received any comments regarding this 
application. 
 
Analysis 
1. In the case of a setback variation, the need for the special exception results from exceptional 

narrowness, shallowness, or shape of a specific piece of property of record, or by reason of 
exceptional topographical conditions or other extraordinary or exceptional situation or condition 
of a specific parcel or property. 

The subject property is an infill lot carved from a larger non-conforming lot containing the east half of 
the parking lot on the south side of Southbridge Mall.  The lot for the hotel is also legally non-
conforming, but was allowed as it decreases the overall non-conformity of the parking lot.  The lot is 
laid out to accommodate a hotel and on-site parking.  The typical lot in downtown Mason City is 
rectangular in shape with a width of about 50 ft. and a depth of approximately 120 feet.  Despite the 
non-conformity of the lot, the need for the special exception is being driven by the requirement that the 
hotel provide parking on site.  This is not due to an exceptional condition on the property.  Staff believes 
that this criterion has not been met. 

 

2. That the specific proposed exception will not be detrimental to or endanger public health, safety, 
comfort or general welfare. 

Staff has not received or discovered any information that indicates the proposed exception will have a 
negative impact on public health and safety or the general welfare of the community.  Staff believes 
that this criterion has been met. 
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3. That the specific proposed exception will not be injurious to the use and enjoyment of other
property in the immediate vicinity and will not substantially diminish or impair property values
within the neighborhood.

Staff has not received or discovered any information that indicates that the special exception will
negatively impact the value, free use, and enjoyment of neighboring properties.  Staff believes that this
criterion has been met.

4. That establishment of the specific proposed exception will not impede the normal and orderly
development and improvement of the surrounding property for uses permitted in the zoning
district in which the property is located.

Staff has not received any information that indicates the proposed exception would impede development
or redevelopment in the area that conforms with the underlying zoning. Staff believes that this criterion
has been met.

5. That adequate utilities, access roads, drainage and other necessary facilities are being provided.

Any utilities necessary to support the development are in place, or will be brought into the site by the
hotel developer.  Everything is available within a reasonable distance of the site.  Therefore, staff
believes that this criterion has been met.

6. That, except for the specific special exception being proposed, the structure subject to the special
exception shall in all other respects conform to the requirements of the zoning district in which
it is located.

Staff has reviewed the major site plan for the proposed hotel.  With the exception of the total lot
coverage that is the subject of the companion variance application, and the rear yard setback, the
development complies with the requirements for a hotel form in the Z5 Zoning District.  Therefore,
staff believes that this criterion has been met.

7. Approval of the special exception will not substantially impair the general purpose and intent of
the Comprehensive Plan.

The Comprehensive Plan has two fundamental purposes.  The first provides an essential legal basis for
land use regulation, such as zoning and subdivision control.  Secondly, the Comprehensive Plan
presents a unified and compelling vision for the community derived from the aspirations of its citizens;
and establishes the specific actions necessary to fulfill that vision.

Communities prepare and adopt comprehensive plans for legal purposes.  Iowa state statues enable 
cities to adopt zoning and subdivision ordinances to promote the “health, safety, morals, or general 
welfare of the community.”  Land use regulations such as the Mason City Zoning Ordinance recognize 
that people in the community live cooperatively and have certain responsibilities to one another.  These 
regulations establish rules that govern how land is developed within Mason City.  However, Mason 
City could not adopt land use ordinances without first adopting a comprehensive development plan. 
This requirement derives from the premise that land use decisions should not be arbitrary but should 
follow an accepted and reasonable concept of how the city should grow.  The Mason City 
Comprehensive Plan provides the ongoing legal basis for the city’s authority to regulate land use and 
development. 
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The Comprehensive Plan also has an even more significant role in the growth of a community.  The 
plan establishes a picture of Mason City’s future, based on the participation of residents in the planning 
of their community.  This vision is particularly crucial as Mason City experiences demographic and 
economic changes.   Beyond defining a vision, the plan presents a unified action program that will 
implement the city’s goals.  The plan is designed as a working document that both defines the future 
and provides a working program for realizing the city’s great potential. 

Staff has not received or discovered any information that the proposed special exception will 
substantially impair the purposed and intent of the Comprehensive Plan. Therefore, this criterion has 
been met. 

Staff Recommendation and Requested Conditions 
The Board may consider four alternatives:  approve the special exception without conditions; approve the 
special exception with conditions; deny the special exception, and table the application pending additional 
review or information for the applicant and/or staff.  Because the application meets six of the seven criteria, 
staff is recommending that the application be approved, subject to these conditions:   

1. All development shall strictly comply with the site plan submitted with this application.
2. All development shall comply with the applicable local, state, and federal regulations.

Board Decision 
The Board’s decision must include a finding of fact and substantiation for the decision.  If the Board votes 
to grant the special exception, the motion to approve must also include these three elements: 

• a statement that the criteria outlined in Title 12 of the Municipal Code has been met;
• explicit expressions of the reasons the criteria have been met, if they are not included in the staff

report, and;
• an explicit statement of the special exception being granted.

The following motions are provided for the Board’s consideration: 

Proposed motion for approval of application:   
• I move to adopt the staff report as the Board’s findings and to approve the application by City of

Mason City for a Special Exception to to Title 12-13-8, Table 1.D to allow construction of a hotel
form in the Z5 Central Business Zoning District with a rear yard set back greater than the 25 ft.
maximum rear setback allowed for the reasons stated in the staff report.

• Approval is subject to these conditions recommended by staff:
1. All development shall strictly comply with the site plan submitted with this application.
2. All development shall comply with the applicable local, state, and federal regulations.

• Approval of the application is effective immediately.

Proposed motion for denial of application:  
• I move to adopt the staff report as the Board’s findings and deny the application from City of Mason 

City for a Special Exception to to Title 12-13-8, Table 1.D to allow construction of a hotel form in
the Z5 Central Business Zoning District with a rear yard set back greater than the 25 ft. maximum
rear setback allowed for the following reasons:  [STATE RESONS FOR DENIAL].

• The reasons for denial shall be stated in the official minutes of the Board of Adjustment, and shall
be conveyed in writing to the applicant by the Board’s Secretary.



AGENDA ITEM: 5.1 
PAGE 5 OF 5 

EXHIBITS 
• Exhibit 1:  Site plan from applicant
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DEVELOPMENT SERVICES DEPARTMENT 

 
 
CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT STAFF REPORT 
 
Case #:  CU2025-02 
Staff Project Contact:  Tricia Sandahl, Planning and Zoning Manager 
Meeting Date: Tuesday, April 1, 2025 
 
Explanation of the Request 
The applicant is requesting a Conditional Use Permit to Title 12-15-4.D, which would allow construction 
of a detached accessory building greater than 1,200 sq. ft. that occupies no more than 30% of the area of 
the rear yard.  The subject property is located at 755 Orchard Drive.   
 
The applicant proposed to build a 2,400 sq. ft. detached garage on the subject property.  The lot is less than 
2 acres in size; the maximum total cumulative area of detached accessory buildings allowed by right is 
capped at 1,200 sq. ft.  The Zoning Board of Adjustment can approve a conditional use permit for total 
detached building area greater than 1,200 sq. ft. so long as it does not exceed 30% of the area of the rear 
yard.  A location map and site plan are attached. 
 
Owner/Applicant 
Owner: Chad & Mandie Weaver 

532 Riverbend Ct. 
Mason City, IA 50401 

Applicant: Chad Weaver 
532 Riverbend Ct. 
Mason City, IA 50401 

 
Property Information 
 
Location:  755 Orchard Dr. 
 
Directions from City Hall:  east on 1st 
St. NW to N. Pennsylvania Ave.; north to 
13th St. NE; east to Orchard Drive; south 
to the subject property. 
 
Surrounding Land Use:  residential and 
open space. 
 
Existing Land Use:  undeveloped lot in 
a residential subdivision. 
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Findings of Fact 

1. The request is for relief of a strict application of Title 12-15-4.D. 
2. The applicant is requesting a conditional use permit to allow construction of a detached accessory 

building greater than 1,200 sq. ft. that occupies no more than 30% of the area of the rear yard. 
3. The property is located at 755 Orchard Drive. 
4. The property is currently zoned Z7-5 Specific Use District-Conservation Subdivision.  No change 

of zone is being requested for this property. 
5. The application was filed on March 10, 2025. 
6. The adjoining property owners were notified on March12, 2025. 
7. A public notice sign was posted on the property on March 17, 2025. 

 
Staff Comments 
The relevant City departments and utility providers were asked to comment on this application.  No 
adverse comments or requested conditions of approval were received. 
 
Citizen Comments 
Notice of the application was mailed to the owners of all properties within 350 ft. of the exterior boundaries 
of the subject property.  A public notice sign was placed at each location and notice of the public hearing 
was published in the Globe Gazette.  To date, we have not received any comments regarding this 
application. 
 
Analysis 
According to Title 12-5-3 of the Mason City Zoning Ordinance, the Zoning Board of Adjustment shall 
recommend no Conditional Use unless such Board shall find that the proposed use meets the following five 
criteria: 
 
1. The establishment, maintenance, or operation of the Conditional Use will not be detrimental to 

or endanger the public health, safety, convenience, comfort, or general welfare.   

Staff has not received or discovered any information that the proposed garage would be detrimental to 
the public safety, health, convenience, comfort or welfare.  Staff believes that this criterion has been 
met. 

 

2. The Conditional Use will not be injurious to the use and enjoyment of other properties in the 
immediate vicinity for the purposes already permitted, nor substantially diminish and impair 
property values within the neighborhood. 

Staff has not received any information that the proposed conditional use permit would negatively 
impact the free use and enjoyment of neighboring properties.  The Orchard Glen subdivision is a 
conservation subdivision characterized by large lots and widely spaced homes.  Many of the properties 
in the neighborhood have been developed with larger garages such as the one proposed.  Staff believes 
that this criterion has been met. 

 

3. The establishment of the use will not impede the normal orderly development and improvement 
of the surrounding property for uses permitted in the district. 

The development is nearly fully developed.  The subject property is at the end of the cul-de-sac.  Staff 
has not received or discovered any information that shows that the development or redevelopment of 



 AGENDA ITEM: 6.1 
PAGE 3 OF 4 

 

the area would be negatively impacted by the larger garage.  Staff believes that this criterion has been 
met. 

 

4. Adequate utilities, access roads, drainage, and/or necessary facilities have been or will be 
provided. 

Access to the garage is via a private street and the driveway to the house.  Water, gas, and electric is 
available on site.  The development is served by private septic systems. The proposed development will 
not place an additional undue burden on public services and utilities.  Staff believes that this criterion 
has been met. 

 
5. Measures have been or will be taken to provide ingress and egress so designed as to minimize 

traffic congestion in the public streets. 

The garage will not generate additional traffic.  Traffic is not generally a concern of the City on Orchard 
Drive since it is a private street.  Staff does not believe that the garage will create congestion on the 
street.  Staff believes that this criterion has been met. 

 
 
Staff Recommendation and Requested Conditions 
The Board may consider four alternatives:  approve the conditional use permit without conditions; approve 
the conditional use permit with conditions; deny the conditional use permit, and; table the application 
pending additional review or information for the applicant and/or staff.  Because the application meets each 
of the 5 criteria, staff is recommending that the application be approved subject to the following conditions:   

1. All construction shall strictly conform to the site plan submitted with this application. 
2. All construction and operation of the garage shall comply with the applicable local, state, and 

federal regulations. 
 
Board Decision 
The Board’s decision must include a finding of fact and substantiation for the decision.  If the Board votes 
to grant the conditional use permit, the motion to approve must also include these three elements: 

• a statement that the criteria outlined in Title 12 of the Municipal Code has been met; 
• explicit expressions of the reasons the criteria have been met, if they are not included in the staff 

report, and; 
• an explicit statement of conditional use permit being granted.   

 
The following motions are provided for the Board’s consideration: 
 
Proposed motion for approval of application:   

• I move to adopt the staff report as the Board’s findings and to approve the application by Chad 
Weaver for a conditional use permit pusuant to Title 12-15-4.D of the Municpal Code to allow 
construction of a detached accessory building greater than 1,200 sq. ft. that occupies no more than 
30% of the area of the rear yard for the reasons stated in the staff report. 

• Approval is subject to these conditions : 
1. All construction shall strictly conform to the site plan submitted with this application. 
2. All construction and operation of the garage shall comply with the applicable local, state, and 

federal regulations. 
 

• Approval of the application is effective immediately. 
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Proposed motion for denial of application:   

• I move to adopt the staff report as the Board’s findings and deny the application from Chad Weaver 
for a conditional use permit pusuant to Title 12-15-4.D of the Municipal Code to allow construction 
of a detached accessory building greater than 1,200 sq. ft. that occupies no more than 30% of the 
area of the rear yard for the following reasons:  [STATE REASONS FOR DENIAL]. 

• The reasons for denial shall be stated in the official minutes of the Board of Adjustment, and shall 
be conveyed in writing to the applicant by the Board’s Secretary. 
 

EXHIBITS 
• Exhibit 1:  Aerial photo of site. 
• Exhibit 2:  Site plan from applicant 
• Exhibit 3:  Conditional Use Permit application from applicant. 

 
 
R:\Boards & Commissions\Zoning Board of Adjustment\2025 ZBA\04-01-25\CU2025-02 Weaver\CU2025-Weaver garage.docx 
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DEVELOPMENT SERVICES DEPARTMENT 

 
 
VARIANCE STAFF REPORT 
 
Case #:  25-A-01 
Staff Project Contact:  Tricia Sandahl, Planning and Zoning Manager 
Meeting Date: Tuesday, March 4, 2025 
 
Explanation of the Request 
The applicant is requesting a Variance to Title 12-12-6.H, which would allow a vehicle sales and rental 
function on a lot that is less than 30,000 sq. ft. in size.  The subject property is an unaddressed parcel 
generally located on the south side of 4th St SW and 1/2 block west of S. Federal Avenue.  A location map 
and site plan are attached. 
 
The applicant proposes to establish a vehicle sales and rental function on the lot.  The vehicle sales will be 
an extension of the existing vehicle sales business he operates on an adjacent lot.  The property is zoned Z4 
Multi-Use District.  The Zoning Ordinance requires that a lot used for a vehicle sales and rental function be 
at least 30,000 sq. ft.  The subject lot measures 21,428 sq. ft.  A variance is required for this request.   
 
Owner/Applicant 
Owner: White Knuckle Inc. 

3 4th St. SW 
Mason City, IA 50401 

Applicant: Jesse A. Bell 
702 3rd St. NE 
Mason City, IA 50401 

 
Property Information 
Location:  an unaddressed parcel 
generally located on the south side of 
4th St SW and 1/2 block west of S. 
Federal Ave. 
 
Directions from City Hall:  west on 1st 
St. NW, south on N. Washington Ave, 
transitioning to 4th St. SW.  Subject 
property is on the south side of the street. 
 
Surrounding Land Use:  residential, 
commercial, surface parking. 
 
Existing Land Use:  parking. 
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Findings of Fact 
1. The request is for relief of a strict application of Title 12-12-6.H. 
2. The applicant is requesting a vehicle sales and rental function on a lot less than 30,000 sq. ft. in size. 
3. The property is an unaddressed parcel generally located on the south side of 4th St SW and 1/2 block 

west of S. Federal Ave. 
4. The property is currently zoned Z4 Multi-Use District.  No change of zone is being requested for this 

property. 
5. The application was filed on February 10, 2025. 
6. The adjoining property owners were notified on February 12, 2025 
7. A public notice sign was posted on the property on February 13, 2025. 

 
Staff Comments 
The relevant City departments and utility providers were asked to comment on this application.  The 
following comments were received: 

• The Iowa DOT noted that state law prohibits the parking or sales of vehicles on the DOT right-of-
way.  No vehicles may be parked on the right-of-way of southbound US Highway 65.  Staff notes 
that the same restriction will apply to vehicles parked on the City right-of-way including the 4th 
St. SW right-of-way and the alley abutting the east side of the subject parcel.  

• The City Engineer’s office noted that their records indicate that there are water and sewer service 
connections feeding the lot from the mains under US Highway 65.  These service lines must be 
disconnected at the mains following the City’s standard specifications.  A permit from the 
Engineer’s office is also required.  There is a section of paved right-of-way between the sidewalk 
and the curb.  The City Engineer is requiring that it be removed; the Iowa DOT concurred with 
this. 

• The City Administrator noted concern for the ongoing condition of the property and the historical 
non-compliance with both the Zoning Ordinance and the Nuisance Code.  This non-compliance 
has an impact on new development and investment in the area and suppresses the move toward 
redevelopment of older properties in the neighborhood.  The City has made significant 
investments in the mall and the Riverwalk; there has also been significant private investment in 
the area including The River, and the pending Home2 Suites hotel that will start construction in 
the mall parking lot this spring.  He also noted that the application did not appear to meet the 
hardship test required in Iowa law and the Zoning Ordinance.  He recommends that the 
application be denied. 

 
Citizen Comments 
Notice of the application was mailed to the owners of all properties within 350 ft. of the exterior boundaries 
of the subject property.  A public notice sign was placed at each location and notice of the public hearing 
was published in the Globe Gazette.  To date, we have received comments from two property owners. 
 
Tim Latham owns an adjacent property.  He spoke with Mr. Bell and then summarized his comments with 
staff.  He appreciates the improvements Mr. Bell is trying to make and he wants Mr. Bell to be successful.  
If the property is developed as shown on Mr. Bell’s plan, and is maintained as Mr. Bell says it will be 
maintained, he has no objection to the variance. 
 
Staff also spoke with Tom Abbas, the owner of Floyd and Leonard.  Mr. Abbas also stated he wanted Mr. 
Bell to be successful with his business, but is concerned about the visual character of the property.   
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Analysis 
The power to authorize a variance to the strict interpretation of the Zoning Ordinance is granted to the 
Zoning Board of Adjustment in Title 12 of the City Code.  Such variance is permitted “where, by reason of 
exceptional narrowness, shallowness, or shape of a specific piece of property of record, or by reason of 
exceptional topographical conditions or other extraordinary or exceptional situation or condition of a 
specific piece of property the strict application of any provision of this Ordinance would result in peculiar 
and exceptional practical difficulties and particular hardship upon the owner of such property as 
distinguished from a mere inconvenience to such owner, provided such relief can be granted without 
substantial detriment to the public good and without substantially impairing the general purpose and intent 
of the Comprehensive Plan as established by the regulations and provision contained in this Ordinance.” 

Further, the City Code states:  “In considering all proposed variations to this Ordinance, the Board shall, 
before making any finding in the specific case, first determine that the proposed variance will not constitute 
any change in the zoning map, and will not impair an adequate supply of light and air to adjacent property, 
or unreasonably increase congestion in public streets, or increase the public danger of fire and safety, or 
unreasonably diminish or impair established property values within the surrounding area, or in any other 
respect impair the public health, safety, comfort, morals and welfare of the City.” 

The Ordinance requires that the Zoning Board of Adjustment judge all applications for a variance against 
five tests.  The first two determine whether the public interest will be served if the variance is granted.  The 
three remaining tests determine if the applicant has established that an unnecessary hardship exists.  Each 
test must be met for a variance to be granted.  The Board is reminded that the burden of proof for each test 
rests with the applicant.  At hearing, the applicant may offer additional information to support their 
application.   

The City’s Attorney has provided additional guidance to the Board about the appropriate granting of a 
variance.  His memo is attached.   

Each test, with its accompanying analysis, is included below.   

 
1. The proposed Variance will not threaten neighborhood integrity, nor have a substantially adverse 

effect on the use or value of other properties in the area adjacent to the property included in the 
Variance. 

Staff Comment: The property is currently being used as a parking lot.  The condition of the parking 
lot is such that it already has an adverse impact on surrounding properties.  If the area is converted to a 
vehicle sales and rental function, but maintained in the same way it is currently maintained, it will 
continue to have an adverse impact on neighboring properties.  However, if the property is improved 
and operated as envisioned in the applicant’s site plan, any negative impact on the properties can be 
mitigated.  Any approval should be conditioned on adherence to the site plan and compliance with all 
applicable local, state and federal regulations.  If these conditions are met, it is staff’s opinion that the 
variance application will meet this test.   

 
2. The proposed Variance will be in harmony with the general purpose and spirit of the Zoning 

Code. 

Staff Comment: The purpose of the Mason City Zoning Code is “to regulate the use of all 
structures, lands and waters, lot coverage, population distribution and density, and the size and 
location of all structures in accordance with the Comprehensive Plan so as to lessen congestion in the 
streets, to secure safety from fire, flood, panic and other dangers, to promote health and general 
welfare, to provide adequate light and air; to prevent the overcrowding of land; to avoid undue 
concentration of population; to facilitate the adequate provision of transportation, water, sewer 
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services, schools, parks, and other public requirements; to preserve the character of the area or 
neighborhood; to conserve the value of building and to encourage the most appropriate use of land”. 
 
In 2010, when the current iteration of the Zoning Ordinance was written, the 30,000 sq. ft. minimum 
lot area requirement for the vehicle sales and rental function was deliberately chosen to mitigate the 
negative impacts small car sales lots have on the character and value of neighboring properties.  A lot 
less than 30,000 sq. ft. is very hard to maintain given all of the various activities that must be 
accommodated for vehicle sales and rental.  Space is necessary to store inventory waiting to be readied 
for sale; vehicle parts, vehicles offered for sale, customer parking, and sales offices.  Staff believes that 
this variance would be contrary to the purpose and spirit of the Zoning Ordinance.  Staff believes this 
test has not been met. 

 
3. The property in question cannot yield a reasonable return if used only for a purpose allowed in 

the zone where the property is located. 

Staff Comment: The property has value now and will continue to have value if the variance is not 
granted.  This is a highly visible lot with significant development potential.  It is out of the Willow 
Creek floodplain and is not encumbered with easements that would make construction on the site that 
complies with the applicable setbacks difficult.  The underlying Z4 zoning allows both commercial and 
residential forms and functions; this district is the most flexible of the City’s zoning districts.  Therefore, 
it is staff’s opinion that the variance application does not meet this test.   

 
4. The owner’s situation is unique or peculiar to the property in question, and the situation is not 

shared with other landowners in the area nor due to general conditions in the neighborhood. 

Staff Comment: Staff is unaware of any unique characteristics inherent in the land that prevents it 
from being used in the same way that neighboring properties can be used.  The need for the variance 
derives from the specific use that Mr. Bell proposes; the ordinance requires the lot be at least 30,000 
sq. ft. for vehicle sales and rental.  The lots in this area are smaller, making the size of the lot a general 
condition in the neighborhood.  It is staff’s opinion that the variance application does not meet the 
test. 

 
5. The hardship is not of the landowner’s or applicant’s own making or that of a predecessor in 

title.  

Staff Comment: Staff has not received or discovered any information that the need for the variance 
is due to actions by this or any prior owner of the property.  It is staff’s opinion that the variance 
application does meet this test.  

 
Staff Recommendation and Requested Conditions 
The Board may consider four alternatives:  approve the variance without conditions; approve the variance 
with conditions; deny the variance, and; table the application pending additional review or information for 
the applicant and/or staff.  Because the application does not meet one of the public interest tests and two of 
the three hardship tests, staff strongly recommends that the application be denied.  Should the Board choose 
to approve the application over staff’s recommendation, we request that the following conditions be placed 
on approval:   
 

1. Development of the site shall conform with the site plan submitted by the applicant and approved 
by the Development Review Committee on February 25, 2025. 

2. All work and operations shall comply with the applicable local, state, and federal regulations. 
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3. The water and sewer connections to the lot shall be disconnected as required by the City Engineer. 
4. The concrete between the sidewalk and curb on the north side of the property shall be removed and 

seeded with an appropriate seed mix, as required by the City Engineer. 
 

Board Decision 
The Board’s decision must include a finding of fact and substantiation for the decision.  If the Board votes 
to grant the variance, the motion to approve must also include these three elements: 

• a statement that the criteria outlined in Title 12 of the Municipal Code has been met; 
• explicit expressions of the reasons the criteria have been met, if they are not included in the staff 

report, and; 
• an explicit statement of the variance being granted.   

 
The following motions are provided for the Board’s consideration: 
 
Proposed motion for approval of application:   

• I move to adopt the staff report as the Board’s findings and to approve the application by Jesse A. 
Bell for a Variance to to Title 12-12-6.H to allow a vehicle sales and rental function on a lot less 
than 30,000 sq. ft. in size for the following reasons: [STATE REASONS FOR APPROVAL].   

• Approval is subject to these conditions recommended by staff and as modified by the Board of 
Adjustment to include [STATE ADDITIONAL CONDITIONS OF APPROVAL]. 
1. Development of the site shall conform with the site plan submitted by the applicant and 

approved by the Development Review Committee on February 25, 2025. 
2. All work and operations shall comply with the applicable local, state, and federal regulations. 
3. The water and sewer connections to the lot shall be disconnected as required by the City 

Engineer. 
4. The concrete between the sidewalk and curb on the north side of the property shall be removed 

and seeded with an appropriate seed mix, as required by the City Engineer. 
 

• Approval of the application is effective immediately. 
 
Proposed motion for denial of application:   

• I move to adopt the staff report as the Board’s findings and deny the application from Jesse A. Bell 
for a variance to to Title 12-12-6.H to allow a vehicle sales and rental function on a lot less than 
30,000 sq. ft. in size for the reasons stated in the staff report. 

• The reasons for denial shall be stated in the official minutes of the Board of Adjustment, and shall 
be conveyed in writing to the applicant by the Board’s Secretary. 
 

EXHIBITS 
• Exhibit 1:  Aerial photo of site. 
• Exhibit 2:  Site plan from applicant 
• Exhibit 3:  Variance application from applicant. 
• Exhibit 4:  Leidinger memo 

 
 
R:\Boards & Commissions\Zoning Board of Adjustment\2025 ZBA\03-04-25\25-A-01-Jesse Bell-River City Moto\25-A-01 River City Moto.docx 
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To: Mason City Board of Adjustment 

From: Steven C. Leidinger, Lynch Dallas, P.C. 

Date: November 26, 2024 

Re: Variance Guidance 

 

 

Introduction 

 

The memorandum will provide an overview of the Board of Adjustment’s role as it relates 

to the consideration of variance requests and applicable legal standards. 

 

As discussed below, variances are to be given very rarely, are frowned upon by the Courts, 

and in almost all cases the law is ignored when a variance is granted.  Neither past precedent or 

practices, nor support for the project or lack of objections by the neighbors, are part of the analysis 

the law requires you to undertake. 

 

Board of Adjustment’s Role re Variances & Legal Standards 

 

Board of adjustment are authorized upon appeal in specific cases to grant such variance 

from the terms of the ordinance as will not be contrary to the public interest, where owing to 

special conditions a literal enforcement of the provisions of the ordinance will result in 

unnecessary hardship, and so that the spirit of the ordinance shall be observed, and substantial 

justice done.  Iowa Code § 414.12  

 

A variance is an authorization to allow a landowner to do something that is generally 

forbidden by the ordinance.  The applicant carries the burden of proving to the board that strict 

enforcement of the terms of the ordinance will inflict an unnecessary hardship on the 

landowner.  The Iowa Supreme Court has set out specific criteria that must be satisfied before 

a board of adjustment may find that an unnecessary hardship exists, sufficient to grant a 

variance.  The landowner must satisfy all three parts of the test to be granted a variance: 

  

1.  The land in question cannot yield a reasonable return if used only for 

purpose allowed in that zoning district;  

2.  The plight of the landowner is due to unique circumstances and not to 

general conditions in neighborhood; AND  

3.  The use authorized by variance will not alter essential character of 

locality.  

 



The Court has established the following guidelines to assess whether the above criteria 

have been met:  

• Lack of a “reasonable return” may be shown by proof that the owner has 

been deprived of all beneficial use of his land.  All beneficial use is said to 

have been lost where the land is not suitable for any use permitted by the 

zoning ordinance. 

• It is not sufficient to show that the value of land merely has been depreciated 

by the zoning regulations, or that a variance would permit a landowner to 

maintain a more profitable use.  

•  It is not sufficient to show mere inconvenience to the applicant.  
 

• Problems common to several properties do not constitute “unique 

circumstances.” The appropriate response is through a zoning amendment, 

NOT wholesale application of the discretionary power of the board of 

adjustment.  
 

• The “unique circumstances” must not be created by the landowner’s own 

actions.  For example, a landowner cannot build a house to fill the building 

envelope of a lot (i.e., so that the walls are built to the minimum front, side, 

and rear setback lines), then seek a variance to put a porch or deck on that 

house that will violate a setback.  
 

• When a landowner purchases property, he or she assumes the circumstances 

created by the previous landowner. 
 

•  A variance that alters the “essential character of the area” is beyond the 

authority of the board of adjustment to grant.  The board cannot grant a 

variance that, in effect, constitutes a zoning amendment.  Factors to consider 

in determining whether a variance will alter the “essential character of the 

neighborhood” include the degree of variation from district regulations, the 

size of the parcel, and the parcel’s size and character in relation to the size 

of the district. 
 

Conclusion 

 
The best approach is to have well-drafted ordinances and to stand by them and/or amend 

them when deemed appropriate, but to only grant variances on a ver limited basis, following the 

analysis and standards adopted by the Iowa Supreme Court.  In most all cases boards of adjustment 

will not get past the first prong of the Iowa Supreme Court’s test.  It is very rare that refusal to 

grant a variance will deprive a property owner of all beneficial use. 

 

     Sincerely yours  

     Steven C. Leidinger 
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